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[Text] It was 1 a.m. There was not a soul in the streets of Gaza. No one
noticed, on that warm night of mid July, the two Border Patrol Jeeps and the
civilian cur which made their way to the house of one of the well known gold
dealers in the city. The senior member of the team, a veteran customs
investigator, checked his wutoh. "Now," he said.

Their knocks disturbed the quiet.
Arabic from the inside.

"Who is there?" a s]eepy voice sounded in

"Customs," replied the investigator.

After a few minutes, the trembling gold dealer emerged. "It is most likely a
mistake," he said upon hearing the reason for the night visit. "I have no
smuggled gold. All my merchandise is legal. Please come In. Take a look.
Search all you want."

The search lasted 3 hours, corner after corner. In one corner, under a pile
of junk, gold bars were found. A cursory investigation revealed that they
were not marked properly. The rest of the night was spent by the Gaza
merchant in the offices of the customs investigation division.

That night the customs officials went to homes and scores of other gold
dealers in Ramallah, Nablus, Jannin and other oitics on tho West Bank. Their
take — 150 kg of unmarked gold. Thus a 2-year investigative project came to
an end. The projeot entailed weeks of collecting data, .lurveillanoe and
observations. One more Arab-Jewish "plot" to cheat the customs authorities
has been uncovered.

Up to 2 years ago the gold market was wide open. Judaea, Samaria and the Gaza
Strip were a magnet for enormous amounts of gold which was methodically
smuggled into Israel, and from there to dealers and goldsmiths on the West
Bank. Gold smuggling was a very lucrative business. Gold prices, in spite of
world wide declines, have always been relatively high in Israel. On the West
Bank prices were even higher. West Bank Arabs have for eons preferred to
invest in "something real," such as gold and Jewelry, rather than, for
example, bank stooks. "Any family with any respect for itself," customs
officials explain, "preferred to hoard gold and jewelry in their mattresses."
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The law for corporations states that if they are indigenous to the
territories—i.e., if they are active there and their owners live in the
territories—their tax liability is according to Jordanian law, or 38.b
percent, payable to tho income tax officer in the territories. Stockholders,
on the other hand, are to pay their proportionate share to the income tax
officer in Israel.

In order to evade taxes there are mother, daugnter and grand-daugnter
corporations in the territories, all resident there. Thus, with a complicated
scheme of transferring funds from one company to another—which cannot be
detailed in this article—many corporations have managed to avoid legally
paying their true share of taxes. The Income Tax Division La examining the
chain structure of these companies, but things have not reached the point
where they can be forced to pay their full share.

This is not the only loophole in the law, but legislation ia not the main
problem. The real problem is lack of funds and manpower.

"The tax potential in the territories is not fully exploited, although tax
collection there has doubled in the last 2 years," says Shira'on Mizrahi, tax
official in Judaea and Samaria. "The network of taxpayers i3 still incomplete
and quite a few manage to slip through. Our weakness is particularly glaring
when we have to locate tax evasion of Israelis in the territories. My people
deal primarily with taxes from Arabs. Officials within the Grocn Line
concentrate mostly on the immediate periphery. Thi3 is how the loophole ia
created. Jewish businessmen in the territories, in settlements or in
industrial parks, fall through the cracks, so to speak. There is quite an
opportunity here to evade taxes because of assessments and audits which are
performed on these Jewish citizens."

One loophole, which has been very well taken advantage of by several Israeli
companies, so it is suspected, is in the area of real estate. This has
recently become particularly popular. There is currently an investigation
going on into the dealings of one large Israeli real estate company active in
Samaria. The deals were exposed due to cooperation between income tax and
value added tax units in Judaea and Samaria.

The Income Tax Division showed the company as inactive—no reports on real
estate deals ever reached the Division, not even balance sheets. But the
company found it more difficult to bypa33 the value added taxes. Becauso of
its nature, simple, easy to collect and not open to interpretation, it was
easier to implement reporting for purposes of value added taxes. It thus
happened that the routine exchange of intelligence between the two offices
revealed large scale deals which had not been reported to the Income Tax
authorities.

What followed was to be expected. Further investigation, as yet incomplete,
revealed that stockholders also did not report their profits for income tax
purposes. Initial estimates are that income of at least $2^0,000 nas not been
reported.
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for Arab workers are withheld at the rate of 25 percent at most (compared with
50 percent in Israel). "Utilizing the subcontractor method," says Shim'on
Mizrahi, "it is much easier to report fraudulant figures. It is not at all
unlikely that many Israelis are taking advantage of this so as to conceal
their real profits. There are many Israeli firm that employ Arab
subcontractors on the West Bank. Tax officials find it difficult to verify
whether expenses are real or fictitious."

Another method, no less sophisticated, to outsmart the tax authorities was
recently uncovered when an Israeli firm in the housewares business sold huge
amounts of merchandiw to an Arab firm in the territories at wholesale prices
and with suspicious losses. The Arab firm resold the merchandise, at a
profit, of course. Because of the lower tax rate applying to local companies
as per the Jordanian law, the Arab intermediary was left with enormous
profits. These profits were shared with the Israeli partner, who did not
report them, because according to his books he was operating at a loss. The
fraud, by the way, was discovered wnen an astute official suspected the
balance sheet of the Israeli firm. The remainder was up to the Income Tax
Division investigators.

One of the best known and most complex investigations that the customs offices
conducted, against a well known Israeli importer, revealed a similar scheme.
That importer sold smuggled merchandise in the territories on a large scale
via an agent who was working under an alias. The agent distributed, in
addition to merchandise, fictitious receipts bearing the name of a non
existent person. Thus both he and the Israeli importer could enjoy untaxed
income. The agent was found only after the Israeli importer, whoso
apprehension was well publicized, reported the name of his Arab accomplice.

This case—which is now in the courts—was not unique. Tnere were more straw
men like that Arab agent who distributed smuggled merchandise, originating in
Israel, under false identities. Their apprehension is relatively difficult in
tho territories because of limited manpower. It should be pointed out,
though, that because of unannounced road-blocks, recently employed by the tax
authorities, it is almost impossible to transport merchandise in Judaea and
Samaria without proper documents. Competition also lands, quite often, some
nice results for the intelligence branch of the tax authorities.

The chief of customs and value aded taxes in the territories, Me'ir Yaffe,
says that cooperation in smuggling merchandise to the territories is usually
based on financing in the territories and on smuggling by Israelis, "in the
last year millions of dollars' worth of smuggled merchandise was found in the
territories. Recently there was a "plague" of containers full of rugs which
were discovered in Nablus, Jannin and Gaza. Smuggled (or stolen) video
cassette recorders and televisions have always been very popular on the West
Bank. Those who do the financing are usually merchants who became rich under
Israeli ruie, and who make contacts with criminal elements in Israel.
Established merchants do not deal, happily so, with stolen or smuggled goods."

But, the most prevalent method, so it is estimated, is that of forming
concealed partnerships between Jews and Arabs. This method entails large
profits, especially in agriculture, which is not taxable under Jordanian law.
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applies. But when it cornea to Israeli Jowa,
interpretation.

the law ia open to

One of the more intereating legal struggles on this issue was settled about 2
yeara ago by the Supreme Court. It was the appeal by the QPA Pladot Company
of Qiryat-Arba regarding a lower court ruling that it is liable for income
tax. The firm was acoused, and found guilty, of not paying inoome taxes. It
appealed, olaiming that ainoe Jordanian law applied in the territories, it
oould not be foroed to file an income tax return in Iarael.

But the Supreme Court, in a precedent aetting ruling which to date serves the
tax authorities, rejected the appeal and ruled that the firm did indeed havo
to file a return, even if it was not requeated to do ao. Moreover, the tax
authorities have the right to enforce it and employ all the meana at their
disposal in order to collect the tax.

The Supreme Court ruled that although international law statea that one
oountry has no authority to enaot tax laws in another country, Israeli
oitizens cannot be regarded aa reaiding abroad, in thia context. Judaea and
Samaria, ao it waa stated, are oocupied territoriea, and l8raeli oitizens
residing there are affiliated with the State of isruol.

A aimilar atruggle took place several yeara ago regarding the Finance
Ministry's authority to oollect value added taxes in the territories. The
appeal waa made by local merchanta. At the end of a long and complicated
legal debate, the oourt ruled that Iarael haa full autority to collect value
added taxes in the territoriea, among othera, bacauae all revonues thus
realized are spent on the local citizenry.

No wonder then, that politics has invaded the tax issue. The Finance Ministry
has always been under pressure to apply Israeli rule to the territories.
There were even Israeli firms, based in the territories, that because of
political protest did not take advantage of the lower ratea allowed them by
Jordanian rule and preferred to pay taxea aocording to Israeli law.
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